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     This prospectus relates to the offer and sale of up to 5,947,427 shares of
the common stock of Arotech Corporation from time to time by our certain of our
stockholders listed in this prospectus.

     The selling stockholders may offer their shares in public transactions on
the Nasdaq National Market at prevailing market prices or in negotiated private
transactions at negotiated prices. Our common stock is listed on the Nasdaq
National Market under the ticker symbol "ARTX." The last reported sale price for
our common stock on December 4, 2003 as quoted on the Nasdaq National Market was
$2.43 per share.

     Investing in our common stock involves a high degree of risk. See "Risk
Factors" on page 6 for various risks that you should consider before you
purchase any shares of our common stock.

     Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities
commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this
prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a
criminal offense.

                                   ----------

                 The date of this prospectus is December 5, 2003

                                Table of Contents
                                                                       Page
                                                                       ----
Summary.............................................................     3
Risk Factors........................................................     6
Information Regarding Forward-Looking Statements....................    16
About the Offering..................................................    16
Use of Proceeds.....................................................    17
Selling Stockholders................................................    17
Plan of Distribution................................................    21
Description of Capital Stock........................................    22
Legal Matters.......................................................    24
Experts.............................................................    24
Where You Can Find Additional Information...........................    24
Incorporation of Documents by Reference.............................    24

                                   ----------

Edgar Filing: AROTECH CORP - Form 424B1

1



         Unless the context otherwise requires, references to us refer to
Arotech Corporation (formerly known as Electric Fuel Corporation) and its
subsidiaries.

                                        2

                                     Summary

         The following summary highlights some information from this prospectus.
It is not complete and does not contain all of the information that you should
consider before making an investment decision. You should read this entire
prospectus, including the "Risk Factors" section, the financial statements and
related notes and the other more detailed information appearing elsewhere or
incorporated by reference in this prospectus. Unless otherwise indicated, "we,"
"us," "our" and similar terms refer to Arotech Corporation and its subsidiaries
and not to the selling stockholders.

         Arotech(TM) is a trademark, and Electric Fuel(R) is a registered
trademark, that belongs to us. All company and product names mentioned may be
trademarks or registered trademarks of their respective holders.

                                    About Us

         We are a world leader in primary and refuelable Zinc-Air fuel cell
technology, engaging directly and through our subsidiaries in the use of
Zinc-Air battery technology for defense and security products and other military
applications and for electric vehicles, in car armoring, and in interactive
multimedia use-of-force simulators. Until September 17, 2003, we were known as
Electric Fuel Corporation. We operate in two business units:

         >>       we develop, manufacture and market defense and security
                  products, including advanced hi-tech multimedia and
                  interactive digital solutions for training of military, law
                  enforcement and security personnel, sophisticated lightweight
                  materials and advanced engineering processes to armor
                  vehicles, and homeland security consulting and other services;
                  and

         >>       we pioneer advancements in Zinc-Air battery technology for
                  defense and security products and other military applications
                  and for electric vehicles.

Defense and Security Products

     Interactive Use-of-Force Training

         Through our wholly-owned IES Interactive Training subsidiary, we
provide specialized "use of force" training for police, homeland security
personnel and the military. We offer products and services that allow
organizations to train their personnel in safe, productive, and realistic
environments. We believe that our training systems offer more functionality,
greater flexibility, unprecedented realism and a wider variety of user interface
options than competing products. Our systems are sold to corporations,
government agencies, military and law enforcement professionals around the
world. The simulators are currently used by some of the worlds leading training
academies, including (in the United States) the Secret Service, the Bureau of
Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms, the Houston Police Department, the Customs
Service, the Border Patrol, the Bureau of Engraving and Printing, the Coast
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Guard, the Federal Law Enforcement Training Centers, the California Department
of Corrections, the Detroit Police Department, the Washington DC Metro Police
and international users such as the Israeli Defense Forces, the German National
Police, the Royal Thailand Army, the Hong Kong Police, the Russian Security
Police, and over 400 other training departments worldwide.

         Our interactive training systems range from the powerful Range 3000
use-of-force simulator system to the multi-faceted A2Z Classroom Training
system. The Range 3000 line of simulators addresses the entire use of force
training continuum in law enforcement, allowing the trainee to use posture,
verbalization, soft hand skills, impact weapons, chemical spray, low-light
electronic weapons and lethal force in a scenario based classroom environment.
The A2Z Classroom Trainer provides the trainer with real time electronic
feedback from every student through
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wireless handheld keypads. The combination of interactivity and instant response
assures that learning takes place in less time with higher retention.

     Vehicle Armoring

         Through our majority-owned MDT Protective Industries Ltd. and MDT Armor
Corporation subsidiaries, we specialize in using state-of-the-art lightweight
ceramic materials, special ballistic glass and advanced engineering processes to
fully armor vans and cars. MDT is a leading supplier to the Israeli military,
Israeli special forces and special services. MDT's products are proven in
intensive battlefield situations and under actual terrorist attack conditions,
and are designed to meet the demanding requirements of governmental and private
sector customers worldwide.

     Security Consulting

         Through our wholly-owned Arcon Security Corporation subsidiary, we
focus on protecting life, assets and operations with minimum hindrance to
personal freedom and daily activities. Arcon Security, which provides homeland
security consulting and other services, has signed an agreement with Rafael
Armament Development Authority Ltd., Israel's leading defense research and
Development Company, to market and implement certain of Rafael's Homeland
Security products and technology in the United States.

Electric Fuel Batteries

     Zinc-Air Fuel Cells and Batteries

         We conduct our Zinc-Air battery business through our wholly-owned
subsidiary Electric Fuel Battery Corporation. We believe that our Zinc-Air
batteries provides the highest energy and power density combination available
today in the defense market, making them particularly appropriate where long
missions are required and low weight is important.

         Our line of existing battery products for the military and defense
sectors includes Advanced Zinc-Air Power Packs (AZAPPs) utilizing our most
advanced cells (which have specific energy of 400 watt-hours per kilogram), a
line of super-lightweight AZAPPs that feature the same 400 Wh/kg cell technology
in smaller cells, and our new, high-power Zinc-Air Power Packs (ZAPPs), which
offer extended-use portable power using our commercial Zinc-Air cell technology.
Our AZAPPs have received a National Stock Number (a Department of Defense
catalog number assigned to products authorized for use by the U.S. military),
making our AZAPPs available for purchase by all units of the U.S. Armed Forces.
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         We are continuing to expand the development of other advanced uses of
our battery technology for applications that demand high energy and light
weight. We also produce water-activated lifejacket lights for commercial
aviation and marine applications, and will pursue further development of the
safety products business.

     Electric Vehicle

         Our Electric Vehicle effort, conducted through our subsidiary Electric
Fuel Battery Corporation, continues to focus on obtaining and implementing
demonstration projects in the U.S. and Europe, and on building broad industry
partnerships that can lead to eventual commercialization of the Zinc-Air energy
system. This approach supports our long-term strategy of achieving widespread
implementation of the Electric Fuel Zinc-Air energy system for electric vehicles
in large commercial and mass transit vehicle fleets. Our all-electric bus,
powered by our Zinc-
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Air fuel cell technology, has demonstrated a world-record 127-mile range under
rigorous urban conditions, and we have successfully demonstrated our vehicle in
"on-the-road" programs in Germany, Sweden, Italy, Israel and the United States,
most recently in public tests in Las Vegas, Nevada, in November 2001, and in
Washington, D.C., on Capitol Hill, with the participation of certain members of
the United States Senate, in March 2002. We intend to strengthen existing
relationships and to develop new networks of strategic alliances with fleet
operators, companies engaged in energy production and transportation, automobile
manufacturers and others in order to establish the infrastructure necessary for
further development and commercialization of the Electric Fuel Zinc-Air system.

Facilities

         We were incorporated in Delaware in 1990. Our principal executive
offices are located at 632 Broadway, New York, New York 10012, and our telephone
number is (646) 654-2107. Our Internet address is www.arotech.com. Our periodic
reports to the Securities Exchange Commission, as well as recent filings
relating to transactions in our securities by our executive officers and
directors, that have been filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission in
EDGAR format are available through hyperlinks located on the investor relations
page of our website, at www.arotech.com/compro/investor.html. Information on our
website does not constitute part of this prospectus.

         The offices and facilities of our two of our principal subsidiaries,
Electric Fuel Limited (EFL) and MDT, are located in Israel (in Beit Shemesh and
Lod, respectively, both of which are within Israel's pre-1967 borders). We
conduct research and development activities through EFL, and most of our senior
management is located at EFL's facilities. We also conduct development and
production activities at IES's offices in Littleton, Colorado, and at our
production facility in Auburn, Alabama, which builds and tests advanced
batteries for the defense market.
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                                  RISK FACTORS
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      An investment in our common stock involves a high degree of risk. You
         should carefully consider the following risk factors and other
           information in this prospectus in addition to our financial
       statements before investing in our common stock. In addition to the
       following risks, there may also be risks that we do not yet know of
               or that we currently think are immaterial that may
          also impair our business operations. The trading price of our
          common stock could decline due to any of these risks, and you
                    may lose all or part of your investment.

Business-Related Risks

     We have had a history of losses and may incur future losses.

         We were incorporated in 1990 and began our operations in 1991. We have
funded our operations principally from funds raised in each of the initial
public offering of our common stock in February 1994; through subsequent public
and private offerings of our common stock and equity and debt securities
convertible into shares of our common stock; research contracts and supply
contracts; funds received under research and development grants from the
Government of Israel; and sales of products that we and our subsidiaries
manufacture. We have periodically incurred significant operating losses since
our inception. Additionally, as of September 30, 2003, we had an accumulated
deficit of approximately $104.4 million. There can be no assurance that we will
ever be able to maintain profitability consistently or that our business will
continue to exist.

     Our existing indebtedness may adversely affect our ability to obtain
additional funds and may increase our vulnerability to economic or business
downturns.

         Our indebtedness aggregated approximately $6.9 million as of October
31, 2003. Accordingly, we are subject to the risks associated with indebtedness,
including:

         o        we must dedicate a portion of our cash flows from operations
                  to pay debt service costs and, as a result, we have less funds
                  available for operations, future acquisitions of consumer
                  receivable portfolios, and other purposes;

         o        it may be more difficult and expensive to obtain additional
                  funds through financings, if available at all;

         o        we are more vulnerable to economic downturns and fluctuations
                  in interest rates, less able to withstand competitive
                  pressures and less flexible in reacting to changes in our
                  industry and general economic conditions; and

         o        if we default under any of our existing debt instruments or if
                  our creditors demand payment of a portion or all of our
                  indebtedness, we may not have sufficient funds to make such
                  payments.

The occurrence of any of these events could materially adversely affect our
results of operations and financial condition and adversely affect our stock
price.

         The agreements governing the terms of our debentures contain numerous
affirmative and negative covenants that limit the discretion of our management
with respect to certain business matters and place restrictions on us, including
obligations on our part to preserve and maintain our assets and restrictions on
our ability to incur or guarantee debt, to merge with or sell our assets to
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another company, and to make significant capital expenditures without the
consent of the debenture holders. Our ability to comply with these and other
provisions of such agreements may be affected by changes in economic or business
conditions or other events beyond our control.

                                       6

     Failure to comply with the terms of our debentures could result in a
default that could have material adverse consequences for us.

         A failure to comply with the obligations contained in our debenture
agreements could result in an event of default under such agreements which could
result in an acceleration of the debentures and the acceleration of debt under
other instruments evidencing indebtedness that may contain cross-acceleration or
cross-default provisions. If the indebtedness under the debentures or other
indebtedness were to be accelerated, there can be no assurance that our assets
would be sufficient to repay in full such indebtedness.

     We have pledged a substantial portion of our assets to secure our
borrowings.

         Our debentures are secured by a substantial portion of our assets. If
we default under the indebtedness secured by our assets, those assets would be
available to the secured creditors to satisfy our obligations to the secured
creditors, which could materially adversely affect our results of operations and
financial condition and adversely affect our stock price.

     We need significant amounts of capital to operate and grow our business.

         We require substantial funds to conduct the necessary research,
development and testing of our products; to establish commercial scale
manufacturing facilities; and to market our products. We continue to seek
additional funding, including through the issuance of equity or debt securities.
However, there can be no assurance that we will obtain any such additional
financing in a timely manner or on acceptable terms. If additional funds are
raised by issuing equity securities, stockholders may incur further dilution. If
additional funding is not secured, we will have to modify, reduce, defer or
eliminate parts of our anticipated future commitments and/or programs.

     We may not be successful in operating a new business.

         Prior to the IES and MDT acquisitions, our primary business was the
marketing and sale of products based on primary and refuelable Zinc-Air fuel
cell technology and advancements in battery technology for defense and security
products and other military applications, electric vehicles and consumer
electronics. As a result of the IES and MDT acquisitions, a substantial
component of our business will be the marketing and sale of hi-tech multimedia
and interactive digital solutions for training military, law enforcement and
security personnel and sophisticated lightweight materials and advanced
engineering processes used to armor vehicles. These are new businesses for us
and our management group has limited experience operating these types of
businesses. Although we have retained the management personnel at IES and MDT,
we cannot assure that such personnel will continue to work for us or that we
will be successful in managing this new business. If we are unable to
successfully operate these new businesses, especially the business of IES, our
business, financial condition and results of operations could be materially
impaired.

     We cannot assure you of market acceptance of our military Zinc-Air battery
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products and electric vehicle technology.

         Our batteries for the defense industry and a signal light powered by
water-activated batteries for use in life jackets and other rescue apparatus are
the only commercial Zinc-Air battery products we currently have available for
sale. Significant resources will be required to develop and produce additional
consumer products utilizing this technology on a commercial scale. Additional
development will be necessary in order to commercialize our technology and each
of the components of the Electric Fuel System for electric vehicles and defense
products. We cannot assure you that we will be able to successfully develop,
engineer or commercialize our Zinc-Air energy system, or that we will be able to
develop products for commercial sale or that, if developed, they can be produced
in commercial quantities or at acceptable costs or be successfully marketed. The
likelihood of our future success must be considered in light of the risks,
expenses, difficulties and delays frequently encountered in connection with the
operation and development of a relatively early stage business and with
development activities generally.

         We believe that public pressure and government initiatives are
important factors in creating an electric vehicle market. However, there can be
no assurance that there will be sufficient public pressure or that further
legislation or other governmental initiatives will be enacted, or that current
legislation will not be repealed, amended, or have its implementation delayed.
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In addition, we are subject to the risk that even if an electric fuel vehicle
market develops, a different form of zero emission or low emission vehicle will
dominate the market. In addition, we cannot assure you that other solutions to
the problem of containing emissions created by internal combustion engines will
not be invented, developed and produced. Any other solution could achieve
greater market acceptance than electric vehicles. The failure of a significant
market for electric vehicles to develop would have a material adverse effect on
our ability to commercialize this aspect of our technology. Even if a
significant market for electric vehicles develops, there can be no assurance
that our technology will be commercially competitive within that market.

     Our acquisition strategy involves various risks.

         Part of our strategy is to grow through the acquisition of companies
that will complement our existing operations or provide us with an entry into
markets we do not currently serve. Growth through acquisitions involves
substantial risks, including the risk of improper valuation of the acquired
business and the risk of inadequate integration. There can be no assurance that
suitable acquisition candidates will be available, that we will be able to
acquire or manage profitably such additional companies or that future
acquisitions will produce returns that justify our investments therein. In
addition, we may compete for acquisition and expansion opportunities with
companies that have significantly greater resources than we do. Furthermore,
acquisitions could disrupt our ongoing business, distract the attention of our
senior managers, make it difficult to maintain our operational standards,
controls and procedures and subject us to contingent and latent risks that are
different, in nature and magnitude, than the risks we currently face.

         We may finance future acquisitions with cash from operations or
additional debt or equity financings. There can be no assurance that we will be
able to generate internal cash or obtain financing from external sources or
that, if available, such financing will be on terms acceptable to us. The
issuance of additional common stock to finance acquisitions may result in
substantial dilution to our stockholders. Any debt financing may significantly
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increase our leverage and may involve restrictive covenants which limit our
operations.

     We may not successfully integrate our new acquisitions.

         In light of our recent acquisitions of IES and MDT, our success will
depend in part on our ability to manage the combined operations of these
companies and to integrate the operations and personnel of these companies along
with our other subsidiaries and divisions into a single organizational
structure. There can be no assurance that we will be able to effectively
integrate the operations of our subsidiaries and divisions and our
newly-acquired businesses into a single organizational structure. Integration of
these operations could also place additional pressures on our management as well
as on our key technical resources. The failure to successfully manage this
integration could have an adverse material effect on us.

         If we are successful in acquiring additional businesses, we may
experience a period of rapid growth that could place significant additional
demands on, and require us to expand, our management, resources and management
information systems. Our failure to manage any such rapid growth effectively
could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, results of
operations and cash flows.

     If we are unable to manage our growth, our operating results will be
impaired.

         We are currently experiencing a period of growth and development
activity which could place a significant strain on our personnel and resources.
Our activity has resulted in increased levels of responsibility for both
existing and new management personnel. Many of our management personnel have had
limited or no experience in managing growing companies. We have sought to manage
our current and anticipated growth through the recruitment of additional
management and technical personnel and the implementation of internal systems
and controls. However, our failure to manage growth effectively could adversely
affect our results of operations.

                                       8

     We will need to develop the experience to manufacture certain of our
products in commercial quantities and at competitive prices.

         We currently have limited experience in manufacturing in commercial
quantities and have, to date, produced only limited quantities of military
batteries and components of the batteries for electric vehicles. In order for us
to be successful in the commercial market, these products must be manufactured
to meet high quality standards in commercial quantities at competitive prices.
The development of the necessary manufacturing technology and processes will
require extensive lead times and the commitment of significant amounts of
financial and engineering resources, which may not be available to us. We cannot
assure you that we will successfully develop this technology or these processes.
Moreover, we cannot assure you that we will be able to successfully implement
the quality control measures necessary for commercial manufacturing.

     Some of the components of our technology and our products pose potential
safety risks which could create potential liability exposure for us.

         Some of the components of our technology and our products contain
elements that are known to pose potential safety risks. Also, because electric
vehicle batteries contain large amounts of electrical energy, they may cause
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injuries if not handled properly. In addition to these risks, and although we
incorporate safety procedures in our research, development and manufacturing
processes, there can be no assurance that accidents in our facilities will not
occur. Any accident, whether occasioned by the use of all or any part of our
products or technology or by our manufacturing operations, could adversely
affect commercial acceptance of our products and could result in significant
production delays or claims for damages resulting from injuries. Any of these
occurrences would materially adversely affect our operations and financial
condition.

     We may face product liability claims.

         To date, there have been no material claims or threatened claims
against us by users of our products, including the products manufactured by MDT,
based on a failure of our products to perform as specified. In the event that
any claims for substantial amounts were to be asserted against us, they could
have a materially adverse effect on our financial condition and results of
operations. We maintain general product liability insurance. However, there is
no assurance that the amount of our insurance will be sufficient to cover
potential claims or that the present amount of insurance can be maintained at
the present level of cost, or at all.

     Some of our business is dependent on government contracts.
         Most of IES's  customers to date have been in the public  sector of the
U.S., including the federal, state and local governments, and in the public
sectors of a number of other countries, and most of MDT's customers have been in
the public sector in Israel, in particular the Ministry of Defense.
Additionally, all of our sales to date of our battery products for the military
and defense sectors have been in the public sector in the United States. A
significant decrease in the overall level or allocation of defense spending or
law enforcement in the U.S. or other countries could have a material adverse
effect on our future results of operations and financial condition. MDT has
already experienced a slowdown in orders from the Ministry of Defense due to
budget constraints and a requirement of U.S. aid to Israel that a substantial
proportion of such aid be spent in the U.S., where MDT does not yet have a
factory in operation.

         Sales to public sector customers are subject to a multiplicity of
detailed regulatory requirements and public policies as well as to changes in
training and purchasing priorities. Contracts with public sector customers may
be conditioned upon the continuing availability of public funds, which in turn
depends upon lengthy and complex budgetary procedures, and may be subject to
certain pricing constraints. Moreover, U.S. government contracts and those of
many international government customers may generally be terminated for a
variety of factors when it is in the best interests of the government and
contractors may be suspended or debarred for misconduct at the discretion of the
government. There can be no assurance that these factors or others unique to
government contracts or the loss or suspension of necessary regulatory licenses
will not have a material adverse effect on our future results of operations and
financial condition.
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     Our fields of business are highly competitive.

         The competition to develop defense and security products and electric
vehicle battery systems, and to obtain funding for the development of these
products, is, and is expected to remain, intense.
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         Our defense and security products compete with other manufacturers of
specialized training systems, including Firearms Training Systems, Inc., a
producer of interactive simulation systems designed to provide training in the
handling and use of small and supporting arms. In addition, we compete with
manufacturers and developers of armor for cars and vans, including O'Gara-Hess &
Eisenhardt, a division of Armor Holdings, Inc.

         Our battery technology competes with other battery technologies, as
well as other Zinc-Air technologies. The competition in this area of our
business consists of development stage companies, major international companies
and consortia of such companies, including battery manufacturers, automobile
manufacturers, energy production and transportation companies, consumer goods
companies and defense contractors. Many of our competitors have financial,
technical, marketing, sales, manufacturing, distribution and other resources
significantly greater than ours.

         Various battery technologies are being considered for use in electric
vehicles and defense and safety products by other manufacturers and developers,
including the following: lead-acid, nickel-cadmium, nickel-iron, nickel-zinc,
nickel-metal hydride, sodium-sulfur, sodium-nickel chloride, zinc-bromine,
lithium-ion, lithium-polymer, lithium-iron sulfide, primary lithium,
rechargeable alkaline and Zinc-Air.

         If we are unable to compete successfully in each of our operating
areas, especially in the defense and security products area of our business, our
business and results of operations could be materially adversely affected.

     Failure to receive required regulatory permits or to comply with various
regulations to which we are subject could adversely affect our business.

         Regulations in Europe, Israel, the United States and other countries
impose various controls and requirements relating to various components of our
business. While we believe that our current and contemplated operations conform
to those regulations, we cannot assure you that we will not be found to be in
non-compliance. We have applied for, and received, the necessary permits under
the Israel Dangerous Substances Law, 5753-1993, required for the use of
potassium hydroxide and zinc metal. However, there can be no assurance that
changes in these regulations or the adoption of new regulations will not impose
costly compliance requirements on us, subject us to future liabilities, or
restrict our ability to operate our business.

     Our business is dependent on patents and other proprietary rights that may
be difficult to protect and could affect our ability to compete effectively.

         Our ability to compete effectively will depend on our ability to
maintain the proprietary nature of our technology and manufacturing processes
through a combination of patent and trade secret protection, non-disclosure
agreements and licensing arrangements. We hold patents, provisional patents, or
patent applications, covering elements of our technology in the United States
and in Europe. In addition, we have patent applications pending in the United
States and in foreign countries, including the European Community, Israel and
Japan. We intend to continue to file patent applications covering important
features of our technology. We cannot assure you, however, that patents will
issue from any of these pending applications or, if patents issue, that the
claims allowed will be sufficiently broad to protect our technology. In
addition, we cannot assure you that any of our patents will not be challenged or
invalidated, that any of our issued patents will afford protection against a
competitor or that third parties will not make infringement claims against us.

         Litigation, or participation in administrative proceedings, may be
necessary to protect our proprietary rights. This type of litigation can be
costly and time consuming and could divert company resources and management
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attention to defend our rights, and this could harm us even if we were to be
successful in the litigation. The invalidation of patents owned by or licensed
to us could have a material adverse effect on our business. In addition, patent
applications filed in foreign countries are subject to laws, rules and
procedures that differ from those of the United States. Therefore, there can be
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no assurance that foreign patent applications related to patents issued in the
United States will be granted. Furthermore, even if these patent applications
are granted, some foreign countries provide significantly less patent protection
than the United States. In the absence of patent protection, and despite our
reliance upon our proprietary confidential information, our competitors may be
able to use innovations similar to those used by us to design and manufacture
products directly competitive with our products. In addition, no assurance can
be given that others will not obtain patents that we will need to license or
design around. To the extent any of our products are covered by third-party
patents, we could require a license under such patents to develop and market our
patents.

         Despite our efforts to safeguard and maintain our proprietary rights,
we may not be successful in doing so. In addition, competition is intense, and
there can be no assurance that our competitors will not independently develop or
patent technologies that are substantially equivalent or superior to our
technology. Moreover, in the event of patent litigation, we cannot assure you
that a court would determine that we were the first creator of inventions
covered by our issued patents or pending patent applications or that we were the
first to file patent applications for those inventions. If existing or future
third-party patents containing broad claims were upheld by the courts or if we
were found to infringe third party patents, we may not be able to obtain the
required licenses from the holders of such patents on acceptable terms, if at
all. Failure to obtain these licenses could cause delays in the introduction of
our products or necessitate costly attempts to design around such patents, or
could foreclose the development, manufacture or sale of our products. We could
also incur substantial costs in defending ourselves in patent infringement suits
brought by others and in prosecuting patent infringement suits against
infringers.

         We also rely on trade secrets and proprietary know-how that we seek to
protect, in part, through non-disclosure and confidentiality agreements with our
customers, employees, consultants, strategic partners and potential strategic
partners. We cannot assure you that these agreements will not be breached, that
we would have adequate remedies for any breach or that our trade secrets will
not otherwise become known or be independently developed by competitors.

     We are dependent on key personnel and our business would suffer if we fail
to retain them.

         We are highly  dependent  on  certain  members  of our  management  and
engineering  staff, and the loss of the services of one or more of these persons
could  adversely  affect us. We are especially  dependent on the services of our
Chairman,  President and Chief Executive Officer, Robert S. Ehrlich. The loss of
Mr.  Ehrlich  could  have a  material  adverse  effect on us. We are party to an
employment  agreement with Mr. Ehrlich,  which  agreement  expires at the end of
2005. We do not have key-man life insurance on Mr. Ehrlich.

     There are risks involved with the international nature of our business.

         A significant portion of our sales are made to customers located
outside the U.S., primarily in Europe and Asia. In 2000, 2001 and 2002, without
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taking account of revenues derived from discontinued operations, 45%, 49%, and
56%, respectively, of our revenues, including, in the case of 2002, the revenues
of IES and MDT, were derived from sales to customers located outside the U.S. We
expect that our international customers will continue to account for a
substantial portion of our revenues in the near future. Sales to international
customers may be subject to political and economic risks, including political
instability, currency controls, exchange rate fluctuations, foreign taxes,
longer payment cycles and changes in import/export regulations and tariff rates.
In addition, various forms of protectionist trade legislation have been and in
the future may be proposed in the U.S. and certain other countries. Any
resulting changes in current tariff structures or other trade and monetary
policies could adversely affect our sales to international customers.

     Investors should not purchase our common stock with the expectation of
receiving cash dividends.

         We currently intend to retain any future earnings for funding growth
and, as a result, do not expect to pay any cash dividends in the foreseeable
future.

                                       11

Market-Related Risks

     The price of our common stock is volatile.

         The market price of our common stock has been volatile in the past and
may change rapidly in the future. The following factors, among others, may cause
significant volatility in our stock price:

         o        Announcements by us, our competitors or our customers;

         o        The introduction of new or enhanced products and services by
                  us or our competitors;

         o        Changes in the perceived ability to commercialize our
                  technology compared to that of our competitors;

         o        Rumors relating to our competitors or us;

         o        Actual or anticipated fluctuations in our operating results;
                  and

         o        General market or economic conditions.

     If our shares were to be delisted, our stock price might decline further
and we might be unable to raise additional capital.

         Our common stock trades on the Nasdaq National Market, which specifies
certain requirements for the continued listing of common stock. One of these
requirements, codified in Marketplace Rule 4450(a)(3), states that a Maintenance
Standard 1 company, like us, must maintain stockholders' equity of at least $10
million. Although our stockholders' equity as of September 30, 2003 stood at
$11.4 million, as a result of conversions of our debentures and exercises of our
warrants in May and June 2003, our stockholders' equity has fallen below $10
million from time to time. Continued compliance with the $10 million
stockholders' equity requirement will be dependant in great part upon our
ability to become profitable, which would cause our retained earnings to
increase, thereby increasing the amount of stockholders' equity. Additional
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warrant exercises, debenture conversions and/or sales of our common stock would
also positively impact our stockholders' equity. Conversely, failure to become
profitable may be expected to have a negative impact on stockholders' equity.

         Another of the continued listing standards for our stock on the Nasdaq
National Market is the maintenance of a $1.00 bid price. Our stock price has
periodically traded below $1.00 in the recent past. If our bid price were to go
and remain below $1.00 for 30 consecutive business days, Nasdaq could notify us
of our failure to meet the continued listing standards, after which we would
have 180 calendar days to correct such failure or be delisted from the Nasdaq
National Market.

         Although we would have the opportunity to appeal any potential
delisting, there can be no assurances that this appeal would be resolved
favorably. As a result, there can be no assurance that our common stock will
remain listed on the Nasdaq National Market. If our common stock were to be
delisted from the Nasdaq National Market, we might apply to be listed on the
Nasdaq SmallCap market; however, there can be no assurance that we would be
approved for listing on the Nasdaq SmallCap market, which has the same $1.00
minimum bid and other similar requirements as the Nasdaq National Market,
although with a lower stockholders' equity requirement of $2.5 million. If we
were to move to the Nasdaq SmallCap market, current Nasdaq regulations would
give us the opportunity to obtain an additional 180-day grace period and an
additional 90-day grace period after that if we meet certain net income,
stockholders' equity or market capitalization criteria. While our stock would
continue to trade on the over-the-counter bulletin board following any delisting
from the Nasdaq, any such delisting of our common stock could have an adverse
effect on the market price of, and the efficiency of the trading market for, our
common stock. Also, if in the future we were to determine that we need to seek
additional equity capital, it could have an adverse effect on our ability to
raise capital in the public equity markets.

         In addition, if we fail to maintain Nasdaq listing for our securities,
and no other exclusion from the definition of a "penny stock" under the Exchange
Act is available, then any broker engaging in a transaction in our securities
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would be required to provide any customer with a risk disclosure document,
disclosure of market quotations, if any, disclosure of the compensation of the
broker-dealer and its salesperson in the transaction and monthly account
statements showing the market values of our securities held in the customer's
account. The bid and offer quotation and compensation information must be
provided prior to effecting the transaction and must be contained on the
customer's confirmation. If brokers become subject to the "penny stock" rules
when engaging in transactions in our securities, they would become less willing
to engage in transactions, thereby making it more difficult for our stockholders
to dispose of their shares.

     We are subject to significant influence by some stockholders that may have
the effect of delaying or preventing a change in control.

         As of October 31, 2003, our directors, executive officers and principal
stockholders and their affiliates (including Leon S. Gross (8.2%) and Robert S.
Ehrlich (4.7%)) collectively are deemed beneficially to own approximately 12.6%
of the outstanding shares of our common stock, including options exercisable
within 60 days of October 31, 2003. As a result, these stockholders are able to
exercise significant influence over matters requiring stockholder approval,
including the election of directors and approval of significant corporate
transactions. This concentration of ownership may also have the effect of

Edgar Filing: AROTECH CORP - Form 424B1

13



delaying, preventing or discouraging a change in control of Arotech.

         Pursuant to a voting rights agreement dated September 30, 1996, as
amended, between Leon S. Gross, Robert S. Ehrlich, Yehuda Harats and us,
Lawrence M. Miller, Mr. Gross's advisor, is entitled to be nominated to serve on
our board of directors so long as Mr. Gross, his heirs or assigns retain
beneficial ownership of at least 1,375,000 shares of common stock. In addition,
under the voting rights agreement, Mr. Gross and Messrs. Ehrlich and Harats
agreed to vote and take all necessary action so that Messrs. Ehrlich, Harats and
Miller shall serve as members of the board of directors until the earlier of
December 28, 2004 or our fifth annual meeting of stockholders after December 28,
1999. Mr. Harats resigned as a director in 2002; however, we believe that Mr.
Harats must continue to comply with the terms of this agreement.

     A substantial number of our shares are available for sale in the public
market and sales of those shares could adversely affect our stock price.

         Sales of a substantial number of shares of common stock into the public
market, or the perception that those sales could occur, could adversely affect
our stock price or could impair our ability to obtain capital through an
offering of equity securities. As of October 31, 2003, we had 42,724,203 shares
of common stock issued and outstanding. Of these shares, most are freely
transferable without restriction under the Securities Act of 1933, and a
substantial portion of the remaining shares may be sold subject to the volume
restrictions, manner-of-sale provisions and other conditions of Rule 144 under
the Securities Act of 1933.

         In connection with a stock purchase agreement dated September 30, 1996
between Leon S. Gross and us, we also entered into a registration rights
agreement with Mr. Gross dated September 30, 1996, setting forth registration
rights with respect to the shares of common stock issued to Mr. Gross in
connection with the offering. These rights include the right to make two demands
for the registration of the shares of our common stock owned by Mr. Gross. In
addition, Mr. Gross was granted unlimited rights to "piggyback" on registration
statements that we file for the sale of our common stock. Mr. Gross presently
owns 3,488,534 shares, of which 1,538,462 have never been registered.

         In addition, pursuant to the terms of their employment agreements with
us, both Yehuda Harats and Robert S. Ehrlich have a right to demand registration
of their shares. Of the 551,835 shares owned by Mr. Harats, 435,404 shares have
never been registered, and of the 688,166 shares owned by Mr. Ehrlich, 453,933
shares have never been registered.

     Exercise of our warrants, options and convertible debt could adversely
affect our stock price and will be dilutive.

     As of October 31, 2003, there were outstanding warrants to purchase a total
of 7,284,070 shares of our common stock at a weighted average exercise price of
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$1.99 per share, options to purchase a total of 8,702,039 shares of our common
stock at a weighted average exercise price of $1.35 per share, of which
5,229,501 were vested and exercisable within 60 days of such date, at a weighted
average exercise price of $1.78 per share, and outstanding debentures
convertible into a total of 6,144,701 shares of our common stock at a weighted
average conversion price of $1.00 per share. Holders of our options, warrants
and convertible debt will probably exercise or convert them only at a time when
the price of our common stock is higher than their respective exercise or
conversion prices. Accordingly, we may be required to issue shares of our common
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stock at a price substantially lower than the market price of our stock. This
could adversely affect our stock price. In addition, if and when these shares
are issued, the percentage of our common stock that existing stockholders own
will be diluted.

     Our certificate of incorporation and bylaws and Delaware law contain
provisions that could discourage a takeover.

     Provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation may
have the effect of making it more difficult for a third party to acquire, or of
discouraging a third party from attempting to acquire, control of us. These
provisions could limit the price that certain investors might be willing to pay
in the future for shares of our common stock. These provisions:

         o        divide our board of directors into three classes serving
                  staggered three-year terms;

         o        only permit removal of directors by stockholders "for cause,"
                  and require the affirmative vote of at least 85% of the
                  outstanding common stock to so remove; and

         o        allow us to issue preferred stock without any vote or further
                  action by the stockholders.

     The classification system of electing directors and the removal provision
may tend to discourage a third-party from making a tender offer or otherwise
attempting to obtain control of us and may maintain the incumbency of our board
of directors, as the classification of the board of directors increases the
difficulty of replacing a majority of the directors. These provisions may have
the effect of deferring hostile takeovers, delaying changes in our control or
management, or may make it more difficult for stockholders to take certain
corporate actions. The amendment of any of these provisions would require
approval by holders of at least 85% of the outstanding common stock.

Israel-Related Risks

     A significant portion of our operations takes place in Israel, and we could
be adversely affected by the economic, political and military conditions in that
region.

         The offices and facilities of two of our principal subsidiaries, EFL
and MDT, are located in Israel (in Beit Shemesh and Lod, respectively, both of
which are within Israel's pre-1967 borders). We conduct research and development
activities through EFL, and most of our senior management is located at EFL's
facilities. Although we expect that most of our sales will be made to customers
outside Israel, we are nonetheless directly affected by economic, political and
military conditions in that country. Accordingly, any major hostilities
involving Israel or the interruption or curtailment of trade between Israel and
its present trading partners could have a material adverse effect on our
operations. Since the establishment of the State of Israel in 1948, a number of
armed conflicts have taken place between Israel and its Arab neighbors and a
state of hostility, varying in degree and intensity, has led to security and
economic problems for Israel.

         Historically, Arab states have boycotted any direct trade with Israel
and to varying degrees have imposed a secondary boycott on any company carrying
on trade with or doing business in Israel. Although in October 1994, the states
comprising the Gulf Cooperation Council (Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates,
Kuwait, Dubai, Bahrain and Oman) announced that they would no longer adhere to
the secondary boycott against Israel, and Israel has entered into certain
agreements with Egypt, Jordan, the Palestine Liberation Organization and the
Palestinian Authority, Israel has not entered into any peace arrangement with
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Syria or Lebanon. Moreover, since September 2000, there has been a significant
deterioration in Israel's relationship with the Palestinian Authority, and a
significant increase in terror and violence. Efforts to resolve the problem have
failed to result in an agreeable solution. Continued hostilities between the
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Palestinian community and Israel and any failure to settle the conflict may have
a material adverse effect on our business and us. Moreover, the current
political and security situation in the region has already had an adverse effect
on the economy of Israel, which in turn may have an adverse effect on us.

         Many of our employees are currently obligated to perform annual reserve
duty in the Israel Defense Forces and are subject to being called for active
military duty at any time. No assessment can be made of the full impact of such
requirements on us in the future, particularly if emergency circumstances occur,
and no prediction can be made as to the effect on us of any expansion of these
obligations. However, further deterioration of hostilities with the Palestinian
community into a full-scale conflict might require more widespread military
reserve service by some of our employees, which could have a material adverse
effect on our business.

     Service of process and enforcement of civil liabilities on us and our
officers may be difficult to obtain.

         We are organized under the laws of the State of Delaware and will be
subject to service of process in the United States. However, approximately 49%
of our assets are located outside the United States. In addition, two of our
directors and all of our executive officers are residents of Israel and all or a
substantial portion of the assets of such directors and executive officers are
located outside the United States.

         There is doubt as to the enforceability of civil liabilities under the
Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as
amended, in original actions instituted in Israel. However, subject to certain
time limitations and other conditions, Israeli courts may enforce final
judgments of United States courts for liquidated amounts in civil matters,
including judgments based upon the civil liability provisions of the Securities
Act and the Exchange Act. As a result, it may not be possible for investors to
enforce or effect service of process upon these directors and executive officers
or to judgments of U.S. courts predicated upon the civil liability provisions of
U.S. laws against our assets, as well as the assets of these directors and
executive officers. In addition, awards of punitive damages in actions brought
in the U.S. or elsewhere may be unenforceable in Israel.

     Our grants from the Israeli government impose certain restrictions on us.

         Between 1992 and 2001, our Israeli subsidiary, EFL, received funding
from the Office of the Chief Scientist of the Israel Ministry of Industry and
Trade relating to the development of our Zinc-Air battery products, such as our
electric vehicle and our batteries and chargers for consumer products. Between
1998 and 2000, we have also received funds from the Israeli-U.S. Bi-National
Industrial Research and Development (BIRD) Foundation. Through the end of 2002,
we had received an aggregate of $9.9 million (net of royalties paid) from grants
from the Chief Scientist and $772,000 from grants from BIRD. The funding from
the Chief Scientist prohibits the transfer or license of know-how and the
manufacture of resulting products outside of Israel without the permission of
the Chief Scientist. Although we believe that the Chief Scientist does not
unreasonably withhold this permission if the request is based upon commercially
justified circumstances and any royalty obligations to the Chief Scientist are

Edgar Filing: AROTECH CORP - Form 424B1

16



sufficiently assured, the matter is solely within the discretion of the Chief
Scientist, and we cannot be sure that such consent, if requested, would be
granted upon terms satisfactory to us or granted at all. Without such consent,
we would be unable to manufacture any products developed by this research
outside of Israel, even if it would be less expensive for us to do so.
Additionally, current regulations require that, in the case of the approved
transfer of manufacturing rights out of Israel, the maximum amount to be repaid
through royalty payments would be increased to between 120% and 300% of the
amount granted, depending on the extent of the manufacturing to be conducted
outside of Israel, and that an increased royalty rate of up to 5% would be
applied. These restrictions could adversely affect our potential revenues and
net income from the sale of such products.

     Exchange rate fluctuations between the U.S. dollar and the Israeli NIS may
negatively affect our earnings.

         Although a substantial majority of our revenues and a substantial
portion of our expenses are denominated in U.S. dollars, a significant portion
of our costs, including personnel and facilities-related expenses, is incurred
in New Israeli Shekels (NIS). Inflation in Israel will have the effect of
increasing the dollar cost of our operations in Israel, unless it is offset on a
timely basis by a devaluation of the NIS relative to the dollar.
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     Some of our agreements are governed by Israeli law.

         Israeli law governs both our agreement with IES and our agreement with
MDT, as well as certain other agreements, such as our lease agreements on our
subsidiaries' premises in Israel. While Israeli law differs in certain respects
from American law, we do not believe that these differences materially adversely
affect our rights or remedies under these agreements.

                INFORMATION REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

         When used in this prospectus, the words "expects," "anticipates,"
"estimates" and similar expressions identify forward-looking statements. These
statements are "forward-looking" statements within the meaning of Section 27A of
the Securities Act and Section 21E of the Exchange Act. These statements, which
include statements under the caption "Risk Factors" and elsewhere in this
prospectus, refer to the stage of development of our products, the uncertainty
of the market for disposable cell phone batteries, significant future capital
requirements and our plans to implement our growth strategy, continue our
research and development, expand our manufacturing capacity, develop strategic
relationships for marketing and other purposes and carefully manage our growth.
The forward-looking statements also include our expectations concerning factors
affecting the markets for our products.

        These forward-looking statements are subject to risks and uncertainties
that could cause actual results to differ materially from the results that we
anticipate. These risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited to, those
risks discussed in this prospectus and in the documents incorporated by
reference in this prospectus.

         All such forward-looking statements are current only as of the date on
which such statements were made. We assume no obligation to update these
forward-looking statements or to update the reasons actual results could differ
materially from the results anticipated in the forward-looking statements.
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         You should rely only on the information in this prospectus and the
additional information described under the heading "Where You Can Find
Additional Information." We have not authorized any other person to provide you
with different information. If anyone provides you with different or
inconsistent information, you should not rely upon it. You should assume that
the information in this prospectus was accurate on the date of the front cover
of this prospectus only. Our business, financial condition, results of
operations and prospects may have changed since that date.

                               ABOUT THE OFFERING

         We are registering the resale of our common stock by the selling
stockholders. The selling stockholders and the specific number of shares that
they each may resell through this prospectus are listed on page 19. The shares
offered for resale by this prospectus include the following:

         >>       4,347,826 shares of common stock that may be acquired upon the
                  conversion of currently outstanding debentures;

         >>       1,250,000 shares of common stock that may be acquired upon the
                  exercise of currently outstanding warrants;

         >>       126,000 shares of common stock that were issued to AGA in
                  consideration of our acquisition of an additional 24.5% of the
                  outstanding common stock of MDT Protective Industries, Ltd.,
                  and an additional 12% of the outstanding common stock of MDT
                  Armor Corporation; and

         >>       223,600 shares of common stock that we issued to InteSec
                  Group, LLC ("InteSec") as partial compensation for various
                  marketing, consulting and other services provided in
                  connection with our military battery business.
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                                 USE OF PROCEEDS

         All net proceeds from the sale of the shares of common stock offered
hereunder by the selling stockholders will go to the stockholder who offers and
sells them. We will not receive any of the proceeds from the offering of shares
of our common stock by the selling stockholders.

                              SELLING STOCKHOLDERS

     Shares Issued in Connection with Our Acquisition of an Additional Interest
in MDT

         We purchased an additional 12% of MDT Armor Corporation and an
additional 24.5% in MDT Protective Industries Ltd. from AGA Means of Protection
and Commerce Ltd. in exchange for the issuance to AGA of 126,000 shares of our
common stock. We are bearing the expenses of this registration. The shares of
common stock issued to AGA were issued in reliance upon the exemption from
registration provided by Section 4(2) of the Securities Act as transactions by
an issuer not involving a public offering. See "Summary - Recent Developments."

     Shares Issued as Compensation to InteSec

         Under the terms of an independent contractor agreement between us and
InteSec Group LLC, we pay InteSec a commission in stock of 5% of the military
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battery sales that InteSec brings to us from U.S. and NATO defense, security and
military entities and U.S. defense contractors. Pursuant to the terms of this
agreement, we have issued 223,600 shares of our common stock to InteSec, which
we are registering in this registration statement. We are bearing the expenses
of this registration. The shares of common stock issued to InteSec were issued
in reliance upon the exemption from registration provided by Section 4(2) of the
Securities Act as transactions by an issuer not involving a public offering.

     Shares Issuable in Connection with Our Sale of Convertible Debentures

         Pursuant to the terms of a Securities Purchase Agreement dated
September 30, 2003 (the "Purchase Agreement") by and between Arotech Corporation
and six institutional investors (the "Investors"), we issued and sold to the
Investors (i) an aggregate principal amount of $5,000,000 in 8% secured
convertible debentures due September 30, 2006 (the "Initial Debentures"),
convertible into shares of our common stock at a conversion price of $1.15 per
share, and (ii) three-year warrants to purchase up to an aggregate of 1,250,000
shares of our common stock (the "Initial Warrants") at an exercise price of
$1.4375 per share. The Debentures earn interest at a rate of 8% per annum,
payable in cash or stock quarterly. We are not presently registering any shares
for use in connection with interest payments.

         The Investors also have the right, at their option, to purchase up to
an additional $6,000,000 in debentures (the "Additional Debentures" and,
together with the Initial Debentures, the "Debentures") convertible into shares
of our common stock at a conversion price of $1.45 per share, and to receive
warrants to purchase up to an aggregate of 1,500,000 shares of our common stock
(the "Additional Warrants" and, together with the Initial Warrants, the
"Warrants") at an exercise price of $1.8125 per share. We are not presently
registering any of the shares issuable in connection with the Additional
Debentures or the Additional Warrants.

         Under the terms of the Purchase Agreement, we have granted the
Investors (i) a first position security interest in the stock of MDT Armor
Corporation and in any assets that we acquire in future Acquisitions (as defined
in the Purchase Agreement), (ii) a second position security interest in the
assets of our IES Interactive Training, Inc. subsidiary and in the stock of our
subsidiaries other than IES Interactive Training, Inc. and M.D.T. Protective
Industries, Ltd. (junior to the security interest of the holders of our 9%
secured convertible debentures due June 30, 2005), and (iii) a third position
security interest in the stock of our subsidiaries I.E.S. Defense Services,
Inc., IES Interactive Training, Inc. and M.D.T. Protective Industries, Ltd.
(junior to the security interest of the holders of our 9% secured convertible
debentures due June 30, 2005 and to the security interest of I.E.S. Electronics
Industries, Ltd.), all pursuant to the terms of separate security agreements. We
also committed ourselves to certain affirmative and negative covenants customary
in agreements of this kind.
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         We entered into a Registration Rights Agreement with such selling
stockholders under the Securities Purchase Agreement pursuant to which we agreed
to register our shares of common stock issuable to the debenture holders. We are
bearing the expenses of this registration.

         The terms of the debentures and the warrants whose underlying shares of
common stock are included for resale under this prospectus prohibit conversion
of the debentures or exercise of the warrants to the extent that conversion of
the debentures or exercise of the warrants would result in the holder, together
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with its affiliates, beneficially owning in excess of 4.999% of our outstanding
shares of common stock, and to the extent that exercise of the warrants would
result in the holder, together with its affiliates, beneficially owning in
excess of 4.999% of our outstanding shares of common stock. These limitations do
not preclude a holder from converting or exercising a debenture or warrant,
respectively, and selling shares underlying the debenture or warrant in stages
over time where each stage does not cause the holder and its affiliates to
beneficially own shares in excess of the limitation amounts. The footnotes to
the table describe beneficial ownership adjustments required by these
limitations, if any.

         In addition to the above restrictions, the outstanding debentures and
warrants each contain a provision which precluded us from issuing, in connection
with the transactions described below, and at prices less than the greater of
book or market value of our common stock, a number of shares of our common stock
which, in the aggregate for such transactions, would exceed in excess of 19.99%
of our common stock outstanding as of the date we consummated such transactions.
The foregoing limitation will cease to apply in the event that we obtain, prior
to any such prohibited issuance, approval of our stockholders under applicable
Nasdaq Marketplace Rules to issue in connection with these transactions an
aggregate number of shares equal to or in excess of 20% or outstanding shares of
common stock.

         Pursuant to our obligations under the Purchase Agreement, we will
solicit the approval of our shareholders regarding the issuance of the
Debentures and the Warrants, as may be required under Nasdaq Marketplace Rules,
at our next annual meeting of stockholders (the "Meeting"), to be called and
held no later than June 19, 2004. In this connection, and as required under the
terms of the Purchase Agreement, certain of our shareholders have agreed to vote
their shares in favor of the approval of the transactions contemplated by the
Purchase Agreement at the Meeting, pursuant to separate voting agreements.

         The debentures and warrants issued to the Investors were issued in
reliance upon the exemption from registration provided by Section 4(2) of the
Securities Act as transactions by an issuer not involving a public offering.

     Selling Stockholder Table

         The following table identifies the selling stockholders and indicates
(i) the nature of any position, office or other material relationship that each
selling stockholder has had with us during the past three years (or any of our
predecessors or affiliates) and (ii) the number of shares of our common stock
owned by the selling stockholder prior to the offering, the number of shares to
be offered for the selling stockholder's account and the number of shares and
percentage of outstanding shares to be owned by the selling stockholder after
completion of the offering, all as of October 31, 2003.

         Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with Rule 13d-3
promulgated by the Securities and Exchange Commission, and generally includes
voting or investment power with respect to securities. Except as indicated in
the footnotes to the table, we believe each holder possesses sole voting and
investment power with respect to all of the shares of common stock owned by that
holder. In computing the number of shares beneficially owned by a holder and the
percentage ownership of that holder, shares of common stock subject to options
or warrants or underlying debentures held by that holder that are currently
exercisable or convertible or are exercisable or convertible within 60 days
after the date of the table are deemed outstanding. Those shares, however, are
not deemed outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of
any other person or group.
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                                                       Number of
                                                        Shares                        Shares Beneficially Owned
                                                     Beneficially                           After Offering(2)
                                                     Owned Prior     Shares Being   ----------------------------
            Name of Selling Stockholder             to Offering(1)     Offered         Number        Percent
--------------------------------------------------- --------------  --------------- -------------  -------------

Smithfield Fiduciary LLC (3) ......................  1,959,239 (4)     1,959,239     1,973,276         4.4%
Omicron Master Trust (3) ..........................    559,783 (5)       559,783      563,793          1.3%
Portside Growth and Opportunity Fund (3) ..........    839,674 (6)       839,674      845,690          1.9%
Mainfield Enterprises Inc. (3) ....................    839,674 (7)       839,674      845,690          1.9%
Cranshire Capital L.P. (3) ........................    839,674 (8)       839,674      845,690          1.9%
Cleveland Overseas Ltd. (3) .......................    559,783 (9)       559,783      563,793          1.3%
AGA  Means of Protection and Commerce Ltd. ........    126,000 (10)      126,000         0              *
InteSec Group, LLC                                     223,600 (11)      223,600         0              *

----------------------------------

*   Less than 1%.

(1) Assumes that the selling stockholders acquire no additional shares of common
    stock before completion of this offering.

(2) Assumes that all of the shares offered by the selling stockholders under
    this prospectus are sold, and that certain additional debentures and
    warrants that have not been issued, but that certain of the selling
    stockholders have the right to cause us to issue to them, are issued.

(3) The terms of the debentures and the warrants whose underlying shares of
    common stock are included for resale under this prospectus prohibit
    conversion of the debentures or exercise of the warrants to the extent that
    conversion of the debentures would result in the holder, together with its
    affiliates, beneficially owning in excess of 4.999% of our outstanding
    shares of common stock, and to the extent that exercise of the warrants
    would result in the holder, together with its affiliates, beneficially
    owning in excess of 4.999% of our outstanding shares of common stock. In
    addition to the above restrictions, the outstanding debentures and warrants
    each contain a provision which precluded us from issuing, in connection with
    the transactions described below, and at prices less than the greater of
    book or market value of our common stock, a number of shares of our common
    stock which, in the aggregate for such transactions, would exceed in excess
    of 19.99% of our common stock outstanding as of the date we consummated such
    transactions. The foregoing limitation will cease to apply in the event that
    we obtain, prior to any such prohibited issuance, approval of our
    stockholders under applicable Nasdaq Marketplace Rules to issue in
    connection with these transactions an aggregate number of shares equal to or
    in excess of 20% or outstanding shares of common stock.

(4) Consists of (i) 1,521,739 shares of common stock issuable at a conversion
    price of $1.15 per share upon conversion of an 8% secured convertible
    debenture that has been issued in connection with a securities purchase
    agreement dated September 30, 2003, and (ii) 437,500 shares of common stock
    issuable at an exercise price of $1.4375 per share upon exercise of warrants
    that have been issued in connection with a securities purchase agreement
    dated September 30, 2003. Does not include (i) 1,448,276 shares of common
    stock issuable at a conversion price of $1.45 per share upon conversion of
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    an 8% secured convertible debenture that may be issued, although there can
    be no assurance that they will be issued, in connection with a securities
    purchase agreement dated September 30, 2003, and (ii) 525,000 shares of
    common stock issuable at an exercise price of $1.8125 per share upon
    exercise of warrants that may be issued, although there can be no assurance
    that they will be issued, in connection with a securities purchase agreement
    dated September 30, 2003. Highbridge Capital Management, LLC ("Highbridge")
    is the trading manager of Smithfield Fiduciary LLC ("Smithfield") and
    consequently has voting control and investment discretion over the shares of
    common stock held by Smithfield. Messrs. Glenn Dubin and Henry Swieca
    control Highbridge. Each of Highbridge and Messrs. Dubin and Swieca
    disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares held by Smithfield.

(5) Consists of (i) 434,783 shares of common stock issuable at a conversion
    price of $1.15 per share upon conversion of an 8% secured convertible
    debenture that has been issued in connection with a securities purchase
    agreement dated September 30, 2003, and (ii) 125,000 shares of common stock
    issuable at an exercise price of $1.4375 per share upon exercise of warrants
    that have been issued in connection with a securities purchase agreement
    dated September 30, 2003. Does not include (i) 413,793 shares of common
    stock issuable at a conversion price of $1.45 per share upon conversion of
    an 8% secured convertible debenture that may be issued, although there can
    be no assurance that they will be issued, in connection with a securities
    purchase agreement dated September 30, 2003, and (ii) 150,000 shares of
    common stock issuable at an exercise price of $1.8125 per share upon
    exercise of warrants that may be issued, although there can be no assurance
    that they will be issued, in connection with a securities purchase agreement
    dated September 30, 2003. Omicron Capital, L.P., a Delaware limited
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    partnership ("Omicron Capital"), serves as investment manager to Omicron
    Master Trust, a trust formed under the laws of Bermuda ("Omicron"), Omicron
    Capital, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("OCI"), serves as general partner of
    Omicron Capital, and Winchester Global Trust Company Limited ("Winchester")
    serves as the trustee of Omicron. By reason of such relationships, Omicron
    Capital and OCI may be deemed to share dispositive power over the shares of
    our common stock owned by Omicron, and Winchester may be deemed to share
    voting and dispositive power over the shares of our common stock owned by
    Omicron. Omicron Capital, OCI and Winchester disclaim beneficial ownership
    of such shares of our common stock. Omicron Capital has delegated authority
    from the board of directors of Winchester regarding the portfolio management
    decisions with respect to the shares of common stock owned by Omicron and,
    as of April 21, 2003, Mr. Olivier H. Morali and Mr. Bruce T. Bernstein,
    officers of OCI, have delegated authority from the board of directors of OCI
    regarding the portfolio management decisions of Omicron Capital with respect
    to the shares of common stock owned by Omicron. By reason of such delegated
    authority, Messrs. Morali and Bernstein may be deemed to share dispositive
    power over the shares of our common stock owned by Omicron. Messrs. Morali
    and Bernstein disclaim beneficial ownership of such shares of our common
    stock and neither of such persons has any legal right to maintain such
    delegated authority. No other person has sole or shared voting or
    dispositive power with respect to the shares of our common stock being
    offered by Omicron, as those terms are used for purposes under Regulation
    13D-G of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Omicron and
    Winchester are not "affiliates" of one another, as that term is used for
    purposes of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or of any other
    person named in this prospectus as a selling stockholder. No person or
    "group" (as that term is used in Section 13(d) of the Securities Exchange
    Act of 1934, as amended, or the SEC's Regulation 13D-G) controls Omicron and
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    Winchester.

(6) Consists of (i) 652,174 shares of common stock issuable at a conversion
    price of $1.15 per share upon conversion of an 8% secured convertible
    debenture that has been issued in connection with a securities purchase
    agreement dated September 30, 2003, and (ii) 187,500 shares of common stock
    issuable at an exercise price of $1.4375 per share upon exercise of warrants
    that have been issued in connection with a securities purchase agreement
    dated September 30, 2003. Does not include (i) 620,690 shares of common
    stock issuable at a conversion price of $1.45 per share upon conversion of
    an 8% secured convertible debenture that may be issued, although there can
    be no assurance that they will be issued, in connection with a securities
    purchase agreement dated September 30, 2003, and (ii) 225,000 shares of
    common stock issuable at an exercise price of $1.8125 per share upon
    exercise of warrants that may be issued, although there can be no assurance
    that they will be issued, in connection with a securities purchase agreement
    dated September 30, 2003. Ramius Capital Group, LLC is the investment
    adviser of Portside Growth and Opportunity Fund and consequently has voting
    control and investment discretion over securities held by Portside. Ramius
    Capital disclaims beneficial ownership of the securities held by Portside.
    Peter A. Cohen, Morgan B. Stark, Thomas W. Strauss and Jeffrey M. Solomon
    are the sole managing members of C4S& Co., LLC, the sole managing member of
    Ramius Capital. As a result, Messrs. Cohen, Stark, Strauss and Solomon may
    be considered beneficial owners of any securities deemed to be beneficially
    owned by Ramius Capital. Each of Messrs. Cohen, Stark, Strauss and Solomon
    disclaims beneficial ownership of the securities held by Portside.

(7) Consists of (i) 652,174 shares of common stock issuable at a conversion
    price of $1.15 per share upon conversion of an 8% secured convertible
    debenture that has been issued in connection with a securities purchase
    agreement dated September 30, 2003, and (ii) 187,500 shares of common stock
    issuable at an exercise price of $1.4375 per share upon exercise of warrants
    that have been issued in connection with a securities purchase agreement
    dated September 30, 2003. Does not include (i) 620,690 shares of common
    stock issuable at a conversion price of $1.45 per share upon conversion of
    an 8% secured convertible debenture that may be issued, although there can
    be no assurance that they will be issued, in connection with a securities
    purchase agreement dated September 30, 2003, and (ii) 225,000 shares of
    common stock issuable at an exercise price of $1.8125 per share upon
    exercise of warrants that may be issued, although there can be no assurance
    that they will be issued, in connection with a securities purchase agreement
    dated September 30, 2003. Mor Sagi, Managing Director of Sage Capital Growth
    Inc., the parent of Mainfield Enterprises Inc., has voting and dispositive
    control over the shares owned by Mainfield Enterprises Inc.

(8) Consists of (i) 652,174 shares of common stock issuable at a conversion
    price of $1.15 per share upon conversion of an 8% secured convertible
    debenture that has been issued in connection with a securities purchase
    agreement dated September 30, 2003, and (ii) 187,500 shares of common stock
    issuable at an exercise price of $1.4375 per share upon exercise of warrants
    that have been issued in connection with a securities purchase agreement
    dated September 30, 2003. Does not include (i) 620,690 shares of common
    stock issuable at a conversion price of $1.45 per share upon conversion of
    an 8% secured convertible debenture that may be issued, although there can
    be no assurance that they will be issued, in connection with a securities
    purchase agreement dated September 30, 2003, and (ii) 225,000 shares of
    common stock issuable at an exercise price of $1.8125 per share upon
    exercise of warrants that may be issued, although there can be no assurance
    that they will be issued, in connection with a securities purchase agreement
    dated September 30, 2003. Mitchell P. Kopin, President of Downsview Capital
    Inc., the General Partner of Cranshire Capital LLP, has the right to vote
    and/or dispose of the shares held by this selling shareholder.
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(9) Consists of (i) 434,783 shares of common stock issuable at a conversion
    price of $1.15 per share upon conversion of an 8% secured convertible
    debenture that has been issued in connection with a securities purchase
    agreement dated September 30, 2003, and (ii) 125,000 shares of common stock
    issuable at an exercise price of $1.4375 per share upon exercise of warrants
    that have been issued in connection with a securities purchase agreement
    dated September 30, 2003. Does not include (i) 413,793 shares of common
    stock issuable at a conversion price of $1.45 per share upon conversion of
    an 8% secured convertible debenture that may be issued, although there can
    be no assurance that they will be issued, in connection with a securities
    purchase agreement dated September 30, 2003, and (ii) 150,000 shares of
    common stock issuable at an exercise price of $1.8125 per share upon
    exercise of warrants that may be issued, although there can be no assurance
    that they will be issued, in connection with a securities purchase agreement
    dated September 30, 2003. Mr. Ewald Vogt, the Director of GTF Global Trade &
    Finance S.A., the Manager of Cleveland Overseas Limited, has sole voting
    control and investment discretion over securities held by Cleveland Overseas
    Limited. Each of Mr. Ewald Vogt and GTF Global Trade and Finance
    S.A.disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares held by Cleveland Overseas
    Limited.

(10)Messrs. Uzi Sofer and Avner Haggai have voting control and investment
    discretion over the shares of common stock held by this selling stockholder.

(11)Mr. John L. Kaufman has voting control and investment discretion over the
    shares of common stock held by this selling stockholder.

                              PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

         The selling stockholders and any of their pledgees, assignees and
successors-in-interest may, from time to time, sell any or all of their shares
of common stock on any stock exchange, market or trading facility on which the
shares are traded or in private transactions. These sales may be at fixed or
negotiated prices. The selling stockholders may use any one or more of the
following methods when selling shares:

         >>       ordinary brokerage transactions and transactions in which the
                  broker-dealer solicits purchasers;

         >>       block trades in which the broker-dealer will attempt to sell
                  the shares as agent but may position and resell a portion of
                  the block as principal to facilitate the transaction;

         >>       purchases by a broker-dealer as principal and resale by the
                  broker-dealer for its account;

         >>       an exchange distribution in accordance with the rules of the
                  applicable exchange;

         >>       privately negotiated transactions;

         >>       short sales;

         >>       broker-dealers may agree with the selling stockholders to sell
                  a specified number of such shares at a stipulated price per
                  share;
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         >>       a combination of any such methods of sale; and

         >>       any other method permitted pursuant to applicable law.

         The selling shareholders may enter into hedging transactions with third
parties, which may in turn engage in short sales of the common stock into which
the debentures are convertible or warrants are exercisable in the course of
hedging the position they assume. The selling shareholders may also enter into
short positions or other derivative transactions relating to the common stock
into which the debentures are convertible or warrants are exercisable, or
interests in the common stock, and deliver the common stock, or interests in the
common stock, to close out their short or other positions or otherwise settle
short sales or other transactions, or loan or pledge the common stock into which
the debentures are convertible or warrants are exercisable, or interests in the
common stock, to third parties that in turn may dispose of these securities.

         The selling stockholders may also sell shares under Rule 144 under the
Securities Act, if available, rather than under this prospectus.

                                       21

         Broker-dealers engaged by the selling stockholders may arrange for
other brokers-dealers to participate in sales. Broker-dealers may receive
commissions or discounts from the selling stockholders (or, if any broker-dealer
acts as agent for the purchaser of shares, from the purchaser) in amounts to be
negotiated. The selling stockholders do not expect these commissions and
discounts that may exceed what is customary in the types of transactions
involved.

         The selling stockholders may from time to time pledge or grant a
security interest in some or all of the shares of our common stock or warrants
owned by them and, if they default in the performance of their secured
obligations, the pledgees or secured parties may offer and sell the shares of
common stock from time to time under this prospectus, or under an amendment to
this prospectus under Rule 424(b)(3) or other applicable provision of the
Securities Act of 1933 amending the list of selling stockholders to include the
pledgee, transferee or other successors in interest as selling stockholders
under this prospectus.

         The selling stockholders also may transfer the shares of common stock
in other circumstances, in which case the transferees, pledgees or other
successors in interest will be the selling beneficial owners for purposes of
this prospectus.

         The selling stockholders and any broker-dealers or agents that are
involved in selling the shares may be deemed to be "underwriters" within the
meaning of the Securities Act in connection with such sales. In such event, any
commissions received by such broker-dealers or agents and any profit on the
resale of the shares purchased by them may be deemed to be underwriting
commissions or discounts under the Securities Act. The selling stockholders have
advised us that they have acquired their securities in the ordinary course of
business and they have not entered into any agreements, understandings or
arrangements with any underwriters or broker-dealers regarding the sale of their
shares of common stock, nor is there an underwriter or coordinating broker
acting in connection with a proposed sale of shares of common stock by any
selling stockholder.

         We are required to pay all fees and expenses incident to the
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registration of the shares and up to $10,000 of the fees and disbursements of
special counsel to the selling stockholders (other than IES Technologies Inc.).
We have agreed to indemnify the selling stockholders against certain losses,
claims, damages and liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act.

         The selling stockholders are subject to applicable provisions of the
Exchange Act and the Commission's rules and regulations, including Regulation M,
which provisions may limit the timing of purchases and sales of the shares by
the selling stockholders. We will make copies of this prospectus available to
the selling stockholders and have informed them of the need to deliver copies of
this prospectus to purchasers at or prior to the time of any sale of the shares.

         In order to comply with certain states' securities laws, if applicable,
the selling stockholders may sell the shares in those jurisdictions only through
registered or licensed brokers or dealers. In certain states the selling
stockholders may not sell the shares unless the shares have been registered or
qualified for sale in such state, or unless an exemption from registration or
qualification is available and is obtained.

         Our common stock is currently traded on the Nasdaq National Market
under the symbol "ARTX."

                          DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

General

         Our authorized capital stock consists of 100,000,000 shares of common
stock par value $.01 per share, and 1,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par
value $.01 per share. As of October 31, 2003, 42,724,203 shares of common stock
were issued and outstanding, 555,333 shares of common stock were held as
treasury shares, and no shares of preferred stock were issued and outstanding.
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         The additional shares of our authorized stock available for issuance
might be issued at times and under circumstances so as to have a dilutive effect
on earnings per share and on the equity ownership of the holders of our common
stock. The ability of our board of directors to issue additional shares of stock
could enhance the board's ability to negotiate on behalf of the stockholders in
a takeover situation but could also be used by the board to make a
change-in-control more difficult, thereby denying stockholders the potential to
sell their shares at a premium and entrenching current management. The following
description is a summary of the material provisions of our capital stock. You
should refer to our amended and restated certificate of incorporation, as
amended, and bylaws for additional information.

Common Stock

         The holders of common stock are entitled to one vote for each share
held of record on all matters submitted to a vote of stockholders. Except as
required under Delaware law or the rules of the Nasdaq National Market, the
rights of stockholders may not be modified otherwise than by a vote of a
majority or more of the shares outstanding. Subject to preferences that may be
applicable to any outstanding shares of preferred stock, the holders of common
stock are entitled to receive ratably any dividends as may be declared by the
board of directors out of funds legally available for the payment of dividends.
In the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, the holders of
common stock are entitled to share ratably in all assets, subject to prior
distribution rights of the preferred stock, if any, then outstanding. Holders of
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common stock have no preemptive rights or rights to convert their common stock
into any other securities. There are no redemption or sinking fund provisions
applicable to the common stock. All outstanding shares of common stock are fully
paid and non-assessable.

Preferred Stock

         Our board of directors has the authority, within the limitations and
restrictions stated in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and
without shareholder approval, to provide by resolution for the issuance of
shares of preferred stock, and to fix the rights, preferences, privileges and
restrictions thereof, including dividend rights, conversion rights, voting
rights, terms of redemption, liquidation preference and the number of shares
constituting any series of the designation of such series. The issuance of
preferred stock could have the effect of decreasing the market price of the
common stock, impeding or delaying a possible takeover and adversely affecting
the voting and other rights of the holders of our common stock. At present, we
have no plans to issue preferred stock.

Stock Options

         As of October 31, 2003, options to purchase a total of 8,702,039 shares
of common stock at a weighted average exercise price of $1.35 per share were
outstanding, 5,229,501 of which were vested and exercisable within 60 days of
the date of this prospectus, at a weighted average exercise price of $1.78 per
share.

Warrants

         As of October 31, 2003, there were outstanding warrants to purchase a
total of 7,284,070 shares of common stock at a weighted average exercise price
of $1.99 per share.

Debt Instruments

         As of October 31, 2003, there were outstanding debentures convertible
into a total of 6,144,701 shares of common stock at a weighted average
conversion price of $1.00 per share.

Certain Charter Provisions

         Provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation may
have the effect of making it more difficult for a third party to acquire, or of
discouraging a third party from attempting to acquire, control of us. These
provisions could limit the price that certain investors might be willing to pay
in the future for shares of our common stock. These provisions:
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         o        divide our board of directors into three classes serving
                  staggered three-year terms;

         o        only permit removal of directors by stockholders "for cause,"
                  and require the affirmative vote of at least 85% of the
                  outstanding common stock to so remove; and

         o        allow us to issue preferred stock without any vote or further
                  action by the stockholders.
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         The classification system of electing directors and the removal
provision may tend to discourage a third-party from making a tender offer or
otherwise attempting to obtain control of us and may maintain the incumbency of
our board of directors, as the classification of the board of directors
increases the difficulty of replacing a majority of the directors. These
provisions may have the effect of deferring hostile takeovers, delaying changes
in our control or management, or may make it more difficult for stockholders to
take certain corporate actions. The amendment of any of these provisions would
require approval by holders of at least 85% of the outstanding common stock.

                                  LEGAL MATTERS

         Lowenstein Sandler PC, Roseland, New Jersey will pass upon the validity
of the shares of common stock offered by this prospectus for us.

                                     EXPERTS

         The consolidated financial statements of Arotech Corporation (formerly
Electric Fuel Corporation) included in Arotech Corporation's amended Annual
Report (Form 10-K/A) for the year ended December 31, 2002, have been audited by
Kost, Forer & Gabbay, a member of Ernst & Young Global, independent auditors, as
set forth in their report thereon included therein and incorporated herein by
reference in reliance upon such report. Such consolidated financial statements
have incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such reports given on the
authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

                    WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

         We file annual, quarterly and special reports, proxy statements and
other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission. You can read and
copy any materials we file with the Securities and Exchange Commission at its
Public Reference Room at 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549 and at
its regional offices located at The Woolworth Building, 233 Broadway, New York,
New York 10279 and at 175 West Jackson Boulevard, Suite 900, Chicago, Illinois
60604. You can obtain information about the operations of the Securities and
Exchange Commission Public Reference Room by calling the Securities and Exchange
Commission at 1-800-SEC-0330. The Securities and Exchange Commission also
maintains a Website that contains information we file electronically with the
Securities and Exchange Commission, which you can access over the Internet at
http://www.sec.gov.

         This prospectus is part of a Form S-3 registration statement that we
have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission relating to the shares of
our common stock being offered hereby. This prospectus does not contain all of
the information in the Registration Statement and its exhibits. The Registration
Statement, its exhibits and the documents incorporated by reference in this
prospectus and their exhibits, all contain information that is material to the
offering of the common stock. Whenever a reference is made in this prospectus to
any of our contracts or other documents, the reference may not be complete. You
should refer to the exhibits that are a part of the Registration Statement in
order to review a copy of the contract or documents. The registration statement
and the exhibits are available at the Securities and Exchange Commission's
Public Reference Room or through its Website.

                     INCORPORATION OF DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

         The Securities and Exchange Commission allows us to "incorporate by
reference" the information we file with it, which means that we can disclose
important information to you by referring you to those documents. The
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information we incorporate by reference is an important part of this prospectus,
and later information that we file with the Securities and Exchange Commission
will automatically update and supersede some of this information. The documents
we incorporate by reference are:

         o        the description of our common stock contained in our
                  registration statement on Form 8-A, Commission File No.
                  0-23336, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission
                  on February 2, 1994;

         o        our Annual Report on Form 10-K, as amended, for the year ended
                  December 31, 2002;

         o        our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended
                  March 31, 2003, June 30, 2003 and September 30, 2003; and

         o        our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and
                  Exchange Commission on January 6, 2003, April 4, 2003, May 12,
                  2003, July 17, 2003, August 7, 2003, September 17, 2003,
                  September 30, 2003, October 3, 2003 and November 3, 2003.

         All reports and other documents that we file with the Commission under
Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act after the date of this
prospectus but before the termination of the offering of the common stock
hereunder will also be considered to be incorporated by reference into this
prospectus from the date of the filing of these reports and documents, and will
supersede the information herein. We undertake to provide without charge to each
person who receives a copy of this prospectus, upon written or oral request, a
copy of all of the preceding documents that are incorporated by reference (other
than exhibits, unless the exhibits are specifically incorporated by reference
into these documents). You may request a copy of these materials, at no cost, by
telephoning us at the following address:

                               Arotech Corporation
                            632 Broadway, Suite 1200
                            New York, New York 10012
                       Attention: Chief Executive Officer
                                 (646) 654-2107

         You should rely only on the information in this prospectus and the
additional information described under the heading "Where You Can Find More
Information." We have not authorized any other person to provide you with
different information. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent
information, you should not rely upon it. Neither we nor the selling stockholder
are making an offer to sell these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer
or sale is not permitted. You should assume that the information in this
prospectus was accurate on the date of the front cover of this prospectus only.
Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have
changed since that date.
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